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SPECIAL MEETING MINUTES

JUNE 28, 2000


Pursuant to Connecticut General Statute 1-225(a), the votes of each member of the Planning Commission on any issue considered at the above-referenced meeting are hereby reduced to writing, and recorded in the minutes of the session to which they refer, and made available for public inspection as filed in the office of the Town Clerk at the Old Saybrook Town Hall.

I. CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Gallicchio called the meeting to order at 7:34 p.m.

II. ROLL CALL

Attendant Members:




Absent Members:


Judith Gallicchio, Chairman


Robert McIntyre, Vice Chairman 


Karen Jo Marcolini, Regular Member


H. Stuart Hanes, Secretary


Robbie Marshall, Regular Member


Frank Vinciguerra, Alternate Member


Margaret Downey, Alternate Member


Attendant Staff:


Christine Rosenthal, Town Planner


Michael Ott, Town Engineer


Mark Branse, Commission Counsel

III. PUBLIC HEARINGS

A. Public Hearing:

“Saltaire Subdivision” and Coastal Site Plan Review
50 Hartlands Drive
Residence A District
Applicant: Beach Investments, LLC

Agent: Richard W. Vicino

The Chairman seated M. Downey to act in K. Marcolini’s absence.  R. Marshall disqualified herself from acting on the application for subdivision approval.  The Chairman seated F. Vinciguerra to act in R. Marshall’s absence.

Richard Tulisano, attorney for the applicant, described the proposed subdivision of land, the proposed scenic overlook, and the proposed discontinuance of Hartlands Drive.  Tulisano submitted a “Summary of Oral Presentation and Supporting Documentation Presented to Old Saybrook Planning Commission [in regard to] Application of Beach Investments, LLC, Saltaire Re-Subdivision” (Exhibit #40) and a “Reproduction of Advertisement and [Harry A. Chandler, N.Y.C.] Map of Cornfield Point Beach Club Property, Old Saybrook, Conn.” (Exhibit #41).  Tulisano stated that the Architectural Review Board and the Town Sanitarian have reviewed the proposed scenic overlook and the proposed subdivision of land, respectively.  Tulisano described the proposed subdivision as a permitted use within the Residence A District, where the eventual owners will become members of the Cornfield Point Beach homeowners’ association (CPBA).  Tulisano stated that the bluff’s along the edge of the property, for which the State Office of Long Island Sound Programs (OLISP) have made recommendations, are a part of the CPBA’s responsibility.  Tulisano described the existing historic building (formerly The Castle Inn) as a legally, non-conforming structure and use, and Tulisano submitted a reproduction of a photograph of the existing historic structure as it originally appeared, entitled “ Residence Geo. W. Beach, Cornfield Point, Saybrook, Conn.,” (Exhibit #42) and photographs depicting the current appearance of the existing structure’s façade and grounds and in the process of renovation (Exhibit #43).  Tulisano described the proposed scenic overlook as typical in function of many others in this area of the town.  Tulisano stated that the applicant offers the proposed scenic overlook and moneys for maintenance and the proposed view easement for the Commission’s consideration in meeting the subdivision regulations’ requirements for a combination of open space and fees-in-lieu of open space in conjunction with subdivision of land.  Tulisano described the proposed preservation restrictions for the existing historic structure.  Tulisano stated that the proposed residential structures are oriented on the proposed lots for maximum solar gain.  Tulisano summarized the proposal and introduced the applicant’s sanitary engineer.

Kevin Clark, sanitary engineer for the applicant, 26 Bushy Hill Road, Granby, stated that the Town Sanitarian has reviewed the proposed location of the sanitary systems and there reserve areas.  Clark stated the proposed house on Lot 1 would have four bedrooms; Lots 2 and 3, five each; Lot 4, six; and Lot 5, four.  Clark stated that the test hole data for each proposed sanitary system appears on the subdivision plans (Exhibit #2).  Clark addressed the concerns of the State Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) Water Management Bureau regarding nitrogen dilution by stating that the computations for the proposed individual lots and the entire site as a whole both comply with State standards.

Igor Vechesloff, P.E., applicant’s civil engineer, 51 Lorraine Street, Hartford, described the site, including the location of the portion of Hartlands Drive that the applicant proposes to discontinue in relation to the proposed scenic overlook and the proposed Lot 1.  Vechesloff oriented the Commission to each of the proposed lots and their compliance with the bulk requirements of the zoning regulations.  Vechesloff described Lot 1 as a rear lot with a driveway to be shared with Lot 2 and accessed from Billow Road.  Vechesloff demonstrated a profile perspective from eye level in the proposed scenic overlook to the façade of the existing historic structure.  Vechesloff stated that the proposed view easement limits any potential visual obstructions by prohibiting anything over four feet within the easement area.

Vicino oriented the Commission to the details of the design of the scenic overlook.  Vicino acknowledged receipt and general concurrence with the Town Engineer’s report.  Vicino addressed the flow of stormwater discharge from the scenic overlook to drain into a grassed swale northwest of the area.  Vicino addressed the location of existing water utilities and review of the proposed subdivision by The Connecticut Water Company.  Vicino stated that electric utilities to the existing and proposed structures will be underground subject to the approval of Northeast Utilities.  Vicino acknowledged concern of the Commission’s Counsel regarding views of the water from the residences along the south side of Billow Road.  Vicino submitted a panoramic photograph depicting the view from street level at Billow Road (Exhibit #44).  Vicino stated that landscape vegetation surrounding the residences will be no higher than that allowed.  Vicino addressed OLISP’s recommendations for parking by stating that the applicant had investigated the situation of the other scenic overlooks in the same area of town and concluded that since none have parking and that since the CPBA restricts on-street parking, then any parking to be located in conjunction with the proposed scenic overlook would be as a modification to the proposal by the Planning Commission after the public hearing.  Vicino spoke about OLISP’s recommendations for reconfiguration of the proposed scenic overlook, but stated that any expansion of its proposed layout would jeopardize Lot 1.  Vicino stated that the lot sizes are the balance of that area necessary to accommodate the septic design for the existing historic structure.  Vicino described the locations of the proposed residences and their driveways.  Vechesloff measured the distances between driveways accessing Billow Road as 60 feet and 75 feet apart.  Vicino stated that the shared driveway served to separate the access points and minimize the number of curbcuts.  Clark clarified that all existing utility poles will have to be removed to accommodated the proposed septic system on Lot 5.

Tulisano summarized the presentation, stating that the size of the proposed residences serve to transition from the bulk of the existing historic structure and that of the surrounding neighborhood.  Vicino submitted photographs depicting footpaths and erosion of bluff (Exhibit #45) and a photograph depicting a sign located on Old Fenwick Road in the Borough of Fenwick stating “Scenic Overlook, Walkers and Bicycles Only, No Parking.” depicting depicting sign stating “Scenic Overlook, Walkers and Bicycles Only, No Parking” (Exhibit #46).  Tulisano stated that the site contains no inland or tidal wetlands and estimated the combined value of the proposed scenic overlook, proposed maintenance endowment, and proposed view easement.

The Chairman opened the floor to public comment.

Beth Griffin, 5 Point Road, submitted a letter in support (Exhibit #47) of the proposed subdivision, the proposed scenic overlook, and renovation of the existing historic structure.

Barbara Merritt, 44 Town Beach Road, submitted a letter in support (Exhibit #48) of the proposed subdivision, the proposed scenic overlook, and OLISP’s recommendations for parking to increase the opportunities for access to such scenic overlooks.

Mary Pietrycha, 26 Pratt Road, spoke in support of the proposed subdivision, the proposed scenic overlook, and renovation of the existing historic structure.

Robert Preece, 27 Bellaire Drive, spoke in support of the proposed subdivision, the proposed scenic overlook, and renovation of the existing historic structure.

Kelly Beaulieu, 24 Sea Breeze Road, spoke in support of parking at the proposed scenic overlook to accommodate handicapped residents.

Patty Conard, 40 Sea Lane, spoke in support of the proposed subdivision, the proposed scenic overlook, and renovation of the existing historic structure.  Conard stated that she submitted a petition to the Zoning Commission a year ago to prohibit planned residential developments in the area of Cornfield Point.  Conard inquired as to whether the State DEP can overturn the provisions of the Special Act that authorizes the CPBA to prohibit on-street parking.  Conard stated concern of paving close to the bluff.  Conard inquired as to the process of the application to the Planning Commission on behalf of the Town as owners of Hartlands Drive and the process of discontinuance of a portion of Hartlands Drive as Town property.  Richard W. Vicino, agent for the applicant, addressed the question.

Carla Schonberg, 39 Hartlands Drive, spoke in general about the proposed subdivision and stated concern for impacts on the surrounding neighborhood created by OLISP’s recommended parking at the proposed scenic overlook.

Paula M. Satmary, 6 Fox Lane, inquired about parking at the proposed scenic overlook.

Patty Conard, 40 Sea Lane, spoke about the many scenic overlooks that currently exist in town.

Robert M. Tyler, 18 Billow Road, submitted his resume (Exhibit #50).  Tyler submitted a letter regarding traffic concerns (Exhibit #51) and photographs (Exhibits #52 and #53), described the existing town roads in the area as averaging between 16 and 18 feet wide with a lot of pedestrian traffic that has often suffered from interference with vehicles, and described the width of the proposed driveways as conducive to increased traffic, increased headlights and increased stormwater runoff.  Tyler submitted a letter regarding views of Long Island Sound (Exhibit #54) and a letter regarding the loss of such a view from his home without compensation (Exhibit #55), and spoke about the difference in availability of public access to view the water from the previous use of the existing historic structure and that permitted via the proposed scenic overlook.  Tyler showed and submitted a video clip (Exhibit #58) originally broadcast by WFSB in the summer of 1999 with testimonial interviews from “Larry Tomasko, resident,” “Robbie Marshall, preservationist,” and “Richard Tulisano, developer’s attorney.”  Tyler submitted a copy of “Sound Outlook: A Newsletter of the Connecticut Department of Environmental Protection,” regarding soil erosion (Exhibit #57), spoke about soil erosion along the bluffs, and stated concern for removal of pavement along the bluff as potentially contributing to soil erosion.  Tyler submitted a letter regarding public access (Exhibit #59).  Tyler spoke about concern for ground water contamination from lawn care products at the proposed residences.  Tyler submitted photographs (Exhibit #60) depicting fishing and public access.

Ed Pietrycha, 26 Pratt Road, spoke in support of the proposed subdivision and the proposed scenic overlook, stating that the change in use of the existing historic structure from a restaurant to a single-family residence will result in an overall decrease in traffic in the neighborhood.

Cathy Dangona, 35 Pratt Road, spoke in support of the proposed subdivision, but spoke in opposition to the proposed scenic overlook, stating that she would like the opportunity to purchase the area or receive consideration for 44 years of maintenance of the area.

Peter Grant, 17 Billow Road, spoke in support of the proposed subdivision and renovation of the existing historic structure, but spoke in opposition to discontinuance of a portion of Hartlands Drive, stating that the proposed scenic overlook would require too much maintenance, generate too much pass-by traffic, and provide too little actual access to the water for the public.

Theodora L. Kopcha, 17 Uncas Road, President of the Cornfield Point Beach Association (CPBA), spoke in opposition to any proposed improvements, such as sidewalks, that would create a liability for CPBA.

Don DiMugno, 11 Billow Road, spoke in opposition to access to the proposed residences from Billow Road, stating that access from Point Road would alleviate traffic congestion along Billow Road.

Beth Griffin, 5 Point Road, spoke in general about the proposed subdivision, the proposed scenic overlook, and renovation of the existing historic structure, stating that the public needs to acknowledge that “circumstances change,” including that where each existing structure in the area obstructed someone else’s linear view of the water at the time of its construction.

Robert Preece, 27 Bellaire Drive, spoke in general about the proposed subdivision, stating that he has a big house and a big driveway, but he doesn’t believe that either affect traffic in the neighborhood.

Don DiMugno, 11 Billow Road, spoke in general about the subdivision, stating that he does not believe the proposed subdivision will increase traffic in the neighborhood, but that Billow Road will suffer.

Mark Branse, Commission Counsel, stated that the Commission can evaluate the locations and sightlines of the proposed driveways, but that consideration of traffic volume generated by the density of development as authorized by the zoning regulations is outside of the purview of the Commission.  Branse responded to a request for clarification by Carla Schonberg, 39 Hartlands Drive, stating that the Commission may consider impacts from traffic generated by parking at the proposed scenic overlook.

Tom Burt, Wildwood Road, requested orientation to that portion of Hartlands Drive depicted on the subdivision plans proposed to be discontinued for creation of the scenic overlook.

Mike Satmary, 6 Fox Lane, requested orientation to the difference in elevations depicted on the subdivision plans between the roads and the finished floor elevations of the proposed residences.

Patty Conard, 40 Sea lane, stated that the “Reproduction of Advertisement and [Harry A. Chandler, N.Y.C.] Map of Cornfield Point Beach Club Property, Old Saybrook, Conn., originally prepared by Jas. Jay Smith Co., Old Saybrook, Conn.” (Exhibit #41) is not to scale.

The Chairman opened the floor to the applicant to respond to the comments of the public.

Richard D. Tulisano, attorney for the applicant, stated that only a Special Act of the State General Assembly could overturn the Special Act granting the CPBA authority to supervise the roads in Cornfield Point.  Tulisano stated that the portion of Hartlands Drive proposed to be discontinued was originally designed to serve platted lots not to give the public access to the water and that the proposed scenic overlook will rectify the situation where the public’s foot traffic erode the soils of the bluffs.  Tulisano stated that the proposed subdivision reduces traffic traveling throughout the neighborhood by constructing a conforming use, reducing the trip generation to 12% of the former use associated with the existing historic structure.  Tulisano stated that proposal meets the community’s desire to preserve the existing historic structure.

Vicino described the finished floor elevations of each of the proposed residences and the surrounding roads.  Vicino stated that the driveways to the proposed residences will be constructed of gravel with on-site turn-arounds so that no vehicles will have to back into the street.  Vicino stated that the applicant would be willing to plant vegetation with limited height within the scenic overlook.  Vicino read a letter from Dr. Clarence Welti, Ph.D., P.E., P.C., (Exhibit #30c.) in response to public concern regarding stormwater runoff creating soil erosion and damage to the bluffs.  Vicino stated that the scenic overlook is functional and aesthetically-pleasing and the Architectural Review Board reviewed and refined the original proposal.  Vicino stated that a drainage report submitted as a part of the original application (Exhibit #1j.) demonstrates a reduction in stormwater flows across the site.  Vicino oriented the public to the location of the Hartlands Drive right-of-way.

The Chairman directed the Commission and staff to ask questions of the applicant.  Stuart Hanes asked the applicant about the location of paving on-site.  Margaret Downey asked the applicant about access to the beach.  The Town Planner asked the applicant about OLISP’s recommendations outside the applicant’s property.  

Mark Branse, Commission Counsel, asked the public if anyone felt as though its question had not been answered.  The Chairman recognized Robert M. Tyler, 13 Billow Road, who stated that he still has concerns about the size of the driveways to the proposed residences in comparison to that existing in the surrounding neighborhood.  Vechesloff answered that the driveways meet the minimum standards.

The Commission Counsel briefly stated some concerns and stated that he would submit them formally in a report to which the applicant may respond.

MOTION to continue the public hearing to the next regularly scheduled meeting of July 5, 2000 at 7:30 p.m. in the Middle School Library at 60 Sheffield Street; MADE by H.S. Hanes, SECONDED by R. McIntyre, NO DISCUSSION, APPROVED 5-0-0.

IV. WORKSHOP: 2000 Plan of Conservation and Development

The Chairman seated Robbie Marshall at 10:30 p.m.

The Commission continued its review of the Village Center – Main Street section of the draft 2000 Plan of Conservation and Development.  The Commission directed the Town Planner to make revisions as noted by the Commission.  The Commission directed the Town Planner to arrange for a public hearing of three sections (Accomplishments Since the 1990 Plan of Development, Economic Development, and Village Center - Main Street) for the second meeting in August.

V. ADJOURNMENT

The Chairman called for a motion to adjourn the meeting at 11:50 p.m.

MOTION to adjourn the meeting to the next regularly scheduled meeting of July 5, 2000 at 7:30 p.m. in the Middle School Library at 60 Sheffield Street; MADE by H.S. Hanes, SECONDED M. Downey, NO DISCUSSION, APPROVED 5-0-0.

Respectfully Submitted,

Christine N. Rosenthal, AICP

Acting Clerk
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